TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, March 31, 2021
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting is being held at the Recreation Room to provide ample room for Covid-19 social distancing restrictions.

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey                                          Councillor Shirley Clark                       Councillor Sonja Mills                                                                   Councillor John Vivian                         Councillor Luke Fisher
Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long          Assistant Clerk Tina Toope

Councillor Roland Taylor was absent due to medical appointments.
Resident, Olivia White, also in attendance.

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #11 - 2021– Clark/Fisher; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on January 27, 2021 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #12 - 2021– Mills /Vivian; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Fire Department up-date: 

Councillor Clark reported that the Fire Department is still functioning well after some recent concerns. They will be back to regular in-house training again after the latest Covid-19 restrictions are relaxed. It is a pleasure to see all the members working together diligently and giving their best to the department and their community.  
Waste Management 

All is well at the waste site. The amount of garbage soon piles up so the site will need to be cleared off again shortly. Seems there are still recyclables being taken from the boxes at the waste site, a petty crime, however still theft. These recyclables, to date, have put more than two thousand dollars in the Outdoor Community Park account and having them stolen will not be tolerated. 
MOTION #13 - 2021– Vivian/Mills; resolved the Town will purchase a couple of trail cams to monitor the recycling bins. All in favor, Motion carried. 

This recycling initiative has been an on-going project organized and carried out by our waste site supervisor, Alfred Pippy, on a volunteer basis. He gathers the recycled items from the bins, separates and sorts them accordingly, and brings them to the Green Depot in Bonavista a couple of times weekly, (10 bags at a time during covid-19 restrictions). This is much appreciated by the Town, the Outdoor Recreation Park Committee, and the Recreation Commission. A reminder about the benefits of recycling will be posted on Facebook again.

Outdoor Recreation Park

Mayor Bailey informed Council that work will soon begin again on the outdoor recreation park. Discussion was held on the Town’s input into this community infrastructure. Since there has not yet been a monetary contribution from the Town, it was decided to apply to use a portion of the Gas Tax Rebate funding to assist with placing the rebar and cement for the outdoor rink/multipurpose court. Mayor Bailey will get updated quotes for this phase of the project. MOTION #14 - 2021– Fisher/Taylor; resolved the Town Clerk will file a proposal with the Gas Tax Secretariat for approval to use Gas Tax Rebate funding to complete the next phase, (concrete surface of the rink and enclosure), of the Outdoor Recreation Park. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Covid-19 Stimulus Program (CSP)

The start date for work under this program has been delayed by the recent Covid-19 restrictions however the work should be able to begin very soon. It was agreed that a committee of Council will visit the Union Store property to view the space and determine the first phase of development. Obviously the electrical and water & sewer will be the first step, so planning for interior layout needs to be determined. Work can also begin on the recreation centre and warehouse. 
SSSP 

The Town has been notified by the Department of Transportation and Infrastructure that the Site Specific Safety Plan (SSSP), required to purchase and take delivery of salt and sand mixture for our local road winter maintenance that was recently submitted has been received, approved and authorized signatures affixed. 

Correspondence

- A business proposal has been received from a residential property owner requesting Council approval to start up a new bike rental business in our community. This matter was discussed and it was noted that this is a small business different from any other in the area at this time and would be another service provided to the community. It also conforms to the town’s planning and development regulations. 

MOTION #15 - 2021– Vivian/Mills; resolved the Town Council will grant approval in principle for this new business pending compliance with any other relevant department or agency regulations. All in favor, Motion carried. 
- The Clerk presented documents pertaining to a recent offer by Newfoundland Power to place an Electric Vehicle Charging Station in our community. Port Rexton was chosen as one of 10 places on the island to host this EV Charging station. The ideal spot for this charger is in the vicinity of the existing gas pumps on the corner of Main Road and Rocky Hill Road. Since the Town has the required blanket liability insurance coverage the property owners will lease the land to the town for the required 10 years for $1.00 and Newfoundland Power will then lease the land from the Town, accordingly. All installation costs and on-going maintenance will totally be the responsibility of Newfoundland Power, along with the EV charging station itself, which is more than one hundred thousand dollars per unit. Council agreed this will be another plus for our community and area, an advantage which is undoubtedly the way of the future, and is one more confirmation of the popularity and the destination our community has become. As required under the Municipalities Act, the Clerk has sent off correspondence to the Minister of Municipal Affairs requesting permission to lease property within our town. 
MOTION #16 - 2021– Fisher/Clark; resolved the Town Council will move forward with the paperwork and preparations for this EV Charging station. As required under the Municipalities Act, the Clerk wrote a letter to the Minister of Municipal Affairs requesting permission to lease property within our town. All in favor, Motion carried. 
- A letter was received from the Department of Municipal Affairs

informing Council the 2021 Budget was approved.
- Information was received from Tract Consulting regarding Asset Management for communities. Filed

- Registration packages were received for the MNL Spring Symposium & AGM and the FCM Annual Conference & AGM. Both are being done virtually. Councillors wishing to take part in either of these events please let the Clerk know before the registration deadline dates.

- Letter from Fraize Law Offices with more enquiries regarding a piece of property on Ship Cove Road. The Town’s lawyer has made it clear that Council is through with any debate over this property or any structures on the property. The Clerk will forward this letter to our lawyer. 

- Information received from FCM regarding possible funding available for rural communities. Letter filed for future reference.

Finances
Current invoice: 
Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd (snow-clearing) March 2021 $14,162.45
For above invoice and regular weekly/monthly expenses; waste site, utilities, fuel, salaries, monthly remittances and pre-authorized insurance payments a motion was made:
MOTION #17 - 2021 – Clark/Mills; resolved all invoices be paid as received, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried. 
Taxes continue coming in at a steady pace, however there are still a number of out-standing accounts on the books for prior year(s). Statements will be issued within the next couple of weeks for all accounts with a balance. After 30 days a decision will be made regarding the collection of past due accounts.
General Business
Affordable Housing- This has become an important issue for our community and the whole Bight for some time. Councillor Mills spoke to Council with a proposal to try to find some solution to this on-going problem. Much discussion followed on this concern. There are many, young people in particular who are drawn to our town and would like to move here from other places or move back here after they complete their post-secondary education but, there aren’t any options when it comes to finding housing. Olivia White, a young lady directly affected by this issue, has attended this meeting to hopefully be a part of finding a solution to this problem. It was decided that Council will set up a Task Force made up of at least five people to address this situation. Council asked Olivia if she would assume the role of Chairperson of this Task Force and she accepted. Councillors Luke Fisher and Sonja Mills agreed to be co-representatives for Council on the task force.
MOTION #18 - 2021 – Fisher/Mills; resolved that a Task Force will be formed to look into all aspects of the problem of availability of affordable housing in our community, to research and pursue all options and means available to find a solution to this problem. All in favour, Motion carried.

It was decided that over next few days, Council will consider and put forward names of people who can be approached to make up the remainder of the task force. Council will then meet to discuss the completion of the task force structure.       

Spring Clean-up- The dates for the usual community spring clean-up will be set over the next few weeks as the snow goes and the grounds dry. This also brings forth the usual issue of dilapidated properties in the community. There are still a couple of appalling properties standing and Council has been more than lenient over the past few years and have given the owners every chance to comply with the requests to have their property cleaned up. The orders have been ignored and these properties continue to be a blot on the landscape of our beautiful community.  

MOTION #19 - 2021 – Vivian/Clark; resolved the Clerk will send the 60 day notices and related copies of the Municipalities Act to the owners of those properties. If the appropriate action has not been taken by the owners to clean up their property  after the 60 days have passed then Council will take the necessary action to have the eyesores removed at the expense of the owners. All in favour, Motion carried.
Town Plan Finalization – Council has received the final draft of the Town Plan, Development Regulations, and Mapping from Mary Bishop, our Planner. Due to the Covid-19 restrictions it has been decided to post these documents on the town web site and have copies available at the town office for viewing. Any members of the public can view those documents and if they have any comments, suggestions, or issue with any part thereof, can send them along, in writing, to the council for consideration. Notices will be posted to this effect. 
No further business so the meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm on a 
Motion 2021(20) by Councillor Taylor and 2nd by Councillor Piercey. Next regular meeting will be scheduled for the third Wednesday in April, 2021, at the recreation room to allow for social distancing requirements.

_______________________              _____________________ 

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

